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Waiting, with a lap full of feelings 
Words from Bethany’s Arts Elder, Sarah Sawers 
 
As we near the end of the year, and as I close in on the final months of my term as your Bethany Arts Elder, I’m 
finding myself reflecting on the past and thinking about the arts more deeply. I’d like to take a moment to share a few 
of my thoughts on why I believe passionately in engaging with and supporting artists and the arts, and why I believe 
the arts are essential to us individually and as a community of faith.  
 
At the heart of it, the arts give us a window into other worlds. The arts allow us to experience a new way of seeing, 
hearing, feeling, and sometimes even tasting and smelling. This is significant because when we engage with 
another’s art, we first must put ourselves in their place, to see from their point of view. We ask ourselves, what was 
this artist thinking or feeling and why did they make the choices that they did to create this? 
 
While we each can live only our one individual life, we can gain compassion, knowledge, inspiration, understanding 
and love as we place ourselves, with empathy, into the stories and views of others. Just as the Bible stories that feed 
our faith are not our experience, and sometimes, they are not even close,  in the same way, most artists are telling 
stories that may not connect with our own and yet, we are invited into them. We are invited to find where we are and 
where we are not, to learn of where God has been in the past and where God is going now, here with us in the 
present.  
 
The story we focus on at Advent is the story of the upcoming birth of Jesus, we await the son of God as we follow the 
story of Mary awaiting the birth of her son. I imagine there were great and complex emotions happening in the 
months between when Mary was visited with news from the angel Gabriel and that night we are awaiting in the 
Bethlehem stable. And so it is with this exhibition, where there are great and complex emotions, contemplating the 
journey of motherhood from two artist’s perspectives. 
 
Shannon Sigler has created works of charcoal and resin, revealing a figure that holds a pile of jumbled letters in one’s 
lap, a lap that hopes to hold a child. These letters were carefully and intentionally cut and removed from a child’s 
daydress. The garment carries history of the past and the words removed are contemplations of the artist’s future. 
Here, “fullness” “anger” “longing” “contentment” “grief” “choice” and “surprise” commingle together.  
 
Kristine Zellman’s work of poetry is a public grieving of her journey to motherhood, not at the end but in the midst of a 
struggle to become pregnant. The work reads to me as a Psalm: an honest wailing of an intense desire and hurt, 
while also seeing the light in the loved ones who are there, sitting with this woman in the midst of her waiting. 
 
I love the way these works acknowledge the complexity of the emotions that can arise around motherhood, becoming 
or not becoming a parent, and around this Advent and Christmas season. I invite you to welcome the emotions that 
arise for you this season and to step into the stories around you as we sit together, waiting this season with a lap full 
of feelings. And remembering that we do not wait in vain. The light of the world is coming and is holding all that you 
feel and all that you are. 
 
- Sarah Sawers 
 
 






















